Italy promotes freedom of speech online by allowing access to most content. However, the Italian government has been slow to address many online privacy and freedom-of-information concerns, and Italy lags behind much of Europe in terms of Internet penetration. Italy, like much of the European Union (EU), regulates certain categories of Web sites, including



child pornography and gambling. Additionally, a recently proposed law, dubbed the Levi-Prodi law, would impose registration and taxes on anyone creating "editorial content," including bloggers. The law, which has faced significant opposition, has thus far not passed.

Background

Italy has had a multiparty, democratic government since 1946. The 1948 constitution was written to prevent a return to early 20th-century fascism, and powers were spread among the different branches of government to limit the powers of the head of state. During the cold war, the country feared a communist overthrow, and as a result power

RESULTS AT A GLANCE					
Filtering	No Evidence of Filtering	Suspected Filtering	Selective Filtering	Substantial Filtering	Pervasive Filtering
Political	•				
Social			•		
Conflict and security	•				
Internet tools	•				
Other Factors	Low	Medium	High	Not Applicable	
Transparency			•		
Consistency	•				

KEY INDICATORS				
GDP per capita, PPP (constant 2005 international dollars)	28,682			
Life expectancy at birth (years)	81			
Literacy rate (percent of people age 15+)	99			
Human development index (out of 179)	19			
Rule of law (out of 211)	81			
Voice and accountability (out of 209)	28			
Democracy index (out of 167)	29 (Full democracy)			
Digital opportunity index (out of 181)	28			
Internet users (percent of population)	49			

Source by indicator: World Bank 2009a, World Bank 2009a, World Bank 2009b, World Bank 2009b, World Bank 2009b, Economist Intelligence Unit 2008, ITU 2007, ITU 2008.

was consolidated among centrist parties. This concentration of power led to widespread corruption, and after the fall of communism the judicial branch launched a massive investigation that left no major parties untouched and involved more than one-third of the members of parliament.¹

Corruption continues to be an issue and has influenced control over the media, particularly television. Prime Minister Silvio Berlusconi, who has held office for three separate terms since 1994, has come under scrutiny multiple times for corruption, including during the passage of a broadcasting law in 2004 that lifted ownership limits for national broadcast channels. Berlusconi now owns three of Italy's seven national television networks and several national newspapers.² In April 2006, he violated electoral law three times by exceeding his allotted media time when he broadcast long interviews on his own channels during the parliamentary election campaign.³

Internet in Italy

Internet penetration in Italy stood at approximately 49 percent in 2008.⁴ According to the first national study of Internet and computer usage, published in 2007, about 33 percent of children under age eleven, 75 percent of adolescents and adult women, and more than 80 percent of adult men access the Internet each month.⁵ As of 2006, 47 percent of households had a home computer, and 40 percent of households had Internet access.⁶

The passage of Law No. 58, *Disposizionia per la Riforma del Settore delle Telecomunicazioni* (Rules for the Reform of the Telecommunications Industry), in January 1992 was the beginning of the privatization of Italy's telecommunications industry.⁷ Previously, most telecom services had been provided by a collection of companies managed by the *Istituto per la Ricostruzione Industriale/Societa Italiana L Esercizio Telecom* (Institute for Industrial Reconstruction/Italian Telecommunications Society, IRI-STET) group, part

of Italy's state holding company. In June 1994, in compliance with Law No. 58, five of these companies merged to form Telecom Italia. Three years later, Telecom Italia merged with *Societa Italiana L Esercizio Telecom* (STET), retaining the Telecom Italia name, to form a privately owned company that is now the country's largest telecommunications service provider.

Telecom Italia currently supplies around 7.7 million customers with broadband connections, accounting for approximately 80 percent of the market.⁸ Other major ISPs include Swiss-owned FastWeb, which serves 15 percent of the market,⁹ Tiscali, and Wind, owned by Egypt's Orascom.¹⁰ DSL and dial-up access are also available from a number of smaller local and international providers.¹¹ The country's most widely available type of broadband connection is ADSL, which costs between EUR 19.95 and EUR 40.00 (USD 29.58 to USD 61.78) per month, with speeds ranging from 640 Kbps to 12 Mbps.¹²

Telecom Italia and Tiscali are both tier 2 carriers. ¹³ Within Italy, four main Internet exchange points operate, in Florence, Milan, Rome, and Turin. ¹⁴

Legal and Regulatory Frameworks

Compared with many of its European counterparts, the Italian government has been slow to come to terms with the digital world, and its attempts to create and apply legislation to the Internet often reflect this fact. In 2000, a group of Internet privacy advocates claimed that while Internet censorship was nonexistent in Italy, the government's lack of understanding of privacy and freedom of information posed significant problems for Internet and computer users.¹⁵ In October 2007, the government proposed a bill, nicknamed the Levi-Prodi law for the lawmakers who proposed it, which would require all "editorial product" owners to register with and pay taxes to the Registro degli Operatori di Comunicazione, the regulatory authority that oversees media and broadcasting. The intention of the bill was to simplify Italy's publishing laws. However, the bill was broadly worded enough to be interpreted as applying to bloggers, Web site owners, and possibly even social network users, and drew widespread criticism from these sectors, traditional media sources, and civil rights groups as an example of the government's failure to adapt to modernity. 16 One writer noted that the bill contradicted EU directives and, if enacted, could be challenged before the European Commission and the European Court of Justice. 17 The bill was eventually reworded to apply only to commercial blogs; however, the debate continues, as noncommercial bloggers with advertising would potentially still be included.¹⁸ As of November 2008, the bill had not yet been decided upon.

The government has attempted to regulate the Internet with the same laws that apply to print and broadcast media. These include a press law that holds publishers responsible for the content of their publications. Applied to the Internet, the law holds

Web sites responsible for all content they display, even user-posted content. Web sites with user-generated content, however, are not well suited to this type of supervision. The most visible incident related to this law occurred in November 2006, when prosecutors began an investigation of two representatives of Google after a violent video of four Italian teenagers attacking a disabled student was posted on Google Video. ¹⁹ Italian media law restricts the press from publishing anything that might be deemed "counter to morality," a restriction Google allegedly violated by failing to check the content of the video before it was posted. ²⁰

In 2006, blogger Roberto Mancini was fined EUR 13,500 for criticizing several journalists in northern Italy on his blog. The verdict of the case stated that while the statements were not untrue (they were widely considered to be inappropriate), Mancini was responsible for everything that was posted, including some vulgar reader comments, and that it was his duty to act as an editor and remove any messages that were offensive.²¹

The National Security Committee, established in 2002, handles all Internet-related security concerns. The committee is composed of members from academia, the military, and the legal sector. Some concern has been expressed that nongovernmental civil rights organizations have not been consulted during public hearings held by the committee.²²

Internet filtering in Italy has come to public attention largely through the government's directives to ISPs. In 2006, Italy enacted a law that requires ISPs to block the Web sites of gambling operators that are not licensed nationally. The law, which affects more than 600 Web sites, isolates the country's EUR 500 million gambling market from all but local operators. Providers that continue to allow users to place bets with banned Web sites after receiving a list of the offending sites from the *Amministrazione Autonoma dei Monopoli di Stato* (AAMS, Autonomous Administration of State Monopolies, a part of the Ministry of Economy and Finances) may be fined anywhere from EUR 30,000 to EUR 180,000 per violation.²³ Internet users who attempt to access the Web sites of foreign bookmakers are shown a message explaining that bets must go through the proper channels, and are directed to the AAMS.²⁴

In January 2007, a law was passed requiring ISPs to block Web sites that display child pornography within six hours of receiving a notice from the Ministry of Communications. ²⁵ The *Centro Nazionale per il Contrasto della Pedopornografia* (The National Center against Child Pornography, part of the Ministry of Communications) is in charge of maintaining a list of these Web sites. After receiving an initial list of banned Web sites from the center, ISPs had 60 days to block them at the domain-name level and 120 days to block them at the IP-address level. ²⁶

The ".it" country code is regulated by the Registro del ccTLD.it Rules Committee, which is made up of representatives of the Ministry of Communications and various Italian Internet associations.²⁷ Actual registration takes place through private "Maintainers" who register and maintain domain names on behalf of customers. Maintainers

must be licensed businesses in Italy and are required to pay an initial fee of EUR 2,500 to the registry. This fee includes start-up costs for the first year and 60 domain names, with invoices for additional domain names sent separately.²⁸

Internet Surveillance

A July 2002 EU directive instructs ISPs and telephone companies to temporarily retain all records of user activity and make these available to legal bodies, to the extent that doing so "constitutes a necessary, appropriate and proportionate measure within a democratic society to safeguard national security (i.e., State security), defense, public security, and the prevention, investigation, detection and prosecution of criminal offences or of unauthorized use of the electronic communication system."²⁹

As part of a set of antiterrorism measures passed in July 2005, the Italian government authorized Internet and telephone network surveillance.³⁰ The bill requires Internet cafés to keep photocopies of customers' passports and to submit periodically logs of all Web sites visited to police headquarters.³¹ The law also raises licensing requirements for telecommunication service operators, making licensing approval dependent upon the existence of satisfactory data-monitoring and retention systems.³² In addition, the bill calls for the compilation of a list of all of Italy's cell telephone users.³³

Public reaction to the bill has come mostly from business owners, who complain that complying with the new regulations is expensive and cumbersome.³⁴ Several Internet café managers have seen drops in business, primarily from foreign customers who have forgotten their passports or who are unaware of the identification requirement.³⁵ Most Internet users seem to view the bill as innocuous, perhaps because Internet cafés cater more to tourists than to Italian citizens. A bill requiring ISPs to monitor Internet activity and to store user data for five years, which would have affected all users, failed to pass in 2003 after protests by activists and opposition parties.³⁶

ONI Testing Results

The OpenNet Initiative completed testing on four Italian ISPs: iNet,³⁷ Infostrada,³⁸ Telecom Italia,³⁹ and Tiscali,⁴⁰ and was able to confirm that one gambling site, partypoker.com, is blocked by Telecom Italia and Tiscali. The ONI was unable to confirm with certainty that the other ISPs have also blocked the Web site.

Conclusion

Although Italy has regulations in place to prohibit access to Web sites within certain categories, access to the Internet remains relatively free apart from limited filtering, particularly of gambling sites. However, the potential passage of the Levi-Prodi law is a cause for concern, as are the government's efforts to increase Internet surveillance.

Notes

1. *Economist.com*, "Italy: History in Brief," May 31, 2007, http://www.economist.com/countries/Italy/profile.cfm?folder=History%20in%20brief.

- 2. Reporters Without Borders, "Gasparri Law Finally Adopted," April 30, 2004, http://www.rsf.org/article.php3?id article=8695.
- 3. Reporters Without Borders, "Italy: Annual Report 2007," http://www.rsf.org/article.php3?id article=20816.
- 4. International Telecommunications Union (ITU), "Internet Indicators: Subscribers, Users, and Broadband Subscribers," 2008, http://www.itu.int/ITU-D/icteye/Reporting/ShowReportFrame.aspx ?ReportName=/WTI/InformationTechnologyPublic&RP intYear=2008&RP intLanguageID=1.
- 5. Francesco Bricolo, Douglas A. Gentile, Rachel L. Smelser, and Giovanni Serpelloni, "Use of the Computer and Internet among Italian Families: First National Study," *CyberPsychology and Behavior*, December 1, 2007, http://www.liebertonline.com/doi/abs/10.1089/cpb.2007.9952.
- 6. Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Country Statistical Profiles 2008: Italy," http://stats.oecd.org/wbos/viewhtml.aspx?queryname=469&querytype=view&lang=en.
- 7. Telecom Italia, "Chronology: 1990s," http://www.telecomitalia.com/cgi-bin/tiportale/TIPortale/ep/contentView.do?tabId=1&pageTypeId=-8661&LANG=EN&channelId=-9751&programId=9434&programPage=/ep/TIgruppo/editorial_cronologia.jsp&contentId=19371&contentType=EDITORIAL.
- $8. \ Telecom\ Italia,\ "Group:\ Business,"\ http://www.telecomitalia.com/cgi-bin/tiportale/TIPortale/ep/browse.do?channelId=-8881\&LANG=EN&channelPage=%2Fep%2FTIgruppo%2FTIbusiness.jsp &tabId=1&pageTypeId=-8661.$
- 9. Courtney Walsh, "Swisscom Gobbles Up FastWeb," *BusinessWeek*, March 12, 2007, http://www.businessweek.com/globalbiz/content/mar2007/gb20070312_255630.htm; J.D. Power and Associates Reports, "FastWeb Ranks Highest in Customer Satisfaction among Broadband Internet Service Providers in Italy for a Second Consecutive Year," December 17, 2007, http://www.jdpower.com/corporate/news/releases/pressrelease.aspx?ID=2007302.
- 10. Orascom Telecom, "About Us," http://www.orascomtelecom.com/about/Contents/default .aspx?ID=765.
- 11. Italy ISPs for Country Code +39, http://www.thelist.com/countrycode/39/.
- 12. "Broadband: Italy," SocialText, http://www.socialtext.net/broadband/index.cgi?italy.
- 13. *WebUpon*, "Internet Service Provider (ISP) Tiers and Peering," December 21, 2008, http://www.webupon.com/Services/Internet-Service-Provider-isp-Tiers-and-Peering.408773.
- 14. European Internet Exchange Association, "Euro-IX Member IXPs," https://www.euro-ix.net/member/m/ixp/list.
- 15. Theta Pavis, "Euros Catching Up with Net," *Wired*, April 7, 2000, http://www.wired.com/politics/law/news/2000/04/35474?currentPage=1.

16. European Digital Rights, "New Italian Draft Law—To Disguise State Censorship," October 24, 2007, http://www.edri.org/edrigram/number5.20/italy-state-censorship; *Out-Law.com*, "Italy Proposes 'Anti-blogger' Law," October 23, 2007, http://www.out-law.com/page-8570; Bernhard Warner, "A Geriatric Assault on Italy's Bloggers," *Times Online*, October 24, 2007, http://technology.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/tech and web/the web/article2732802.ece.

- 17. Bernhard Warner, "A Glimmer of Hope for Italian Bloggers?" *Times Online*, October 25, 2007, http://timesonline.typepad.com/technology/2007/10/a-glimmer-of-ho.html.
- 18. *Il Blog di Daniele Minotti*, "Play It Again, Levi," November 9, 2008, http://www.minotti.net/2008/11/09/play-it-again-levi/.
- 19. Reuters, "Italy Opens Probe into Google over Bullying Video," November 24, 2006, http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSL2423832220061124.
- 20. Press Reference, "Italy Press, Media, TV, Radio, Newspapers," http://www.pressreference.com/Gu-Ku/Italy.html.
- 21. Reporters Without Borders, "A Blogger Unfairly Convicted of Defamation," June 20, 2006, http://www.rsf.org/article.php3?id_article=18068.
- 22. Privacy International, "Silenced—Italy," September 21, 2003, http://www.privacyinternational.org/article.shtml?cmd%5B347%5D=x-347-103768.
- 23. James Rutherford, "Cyber-Fortress Europe," *Ascend Media Gaming Group*, http://web.archive.org/web/20070409094225/http://www.ascendgaming.com/IGWB/magazine_current/0306IGWBCoverLead.htm; *Business Today*, "Italian Blockade May Harm SmartCity," March 15, 2006, http://www.businesstoday.com.mt/2006/03/15/opinion.html; European Digital Rights, "Betting Websites Are Blocked in Italy," June 1, 2006, http://www.edri.org/edrigram/number4.12/italybetting.
- 24. *ThreadWatch*, "I Know This Is a Trite Title, But ... It's Not Just China," March 1, 2006, http://www.threadwatch.org/node/5767.
- 25. Reuters, "Italy Enacts Law to Block Child Porn Web Sites," January 2, 2007, http://www.reuters.com/article/internetNews/idUSL0227310120070102.
- 26. Libertus.net, "ISP 'Voluntary'/Mandatory Filtering," http://libertus.net/censor/ispfiltering-gl.html#italy.
- 27. Registro del ccTLD.it, "Rules Committee: Members," http://www.nic.it/about-us/rules -committee.
- 28. Registro del ccTLD.it, "Maintainer Contracts," http://www.nic.it/reg-pm/newcontr2009/FormContrattoMNT.php.
- 29. Directive 2002/58/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 12 July 2002 concerning the processing of personal data and the protection of privacy in the electronic communications sector (Directive on privacy and electronic communications), July 12 2002, http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=CELEX:32002L0058:EN:HTML.

30. Palomar: Osservatoria di diritto costituzionale, "Decision of the Italian Constitutional Court on the legitimacy of immediate deportation of aliens for national Security reasons (Constitutional Court Decision n. 432/2007)," http://www.unisi.it/dipec/palomar/italy001_2008.html#6.

- 31. Sofia Celeste, "Want to Check Your e-Mail in Italy? Bring Your Passport," *Christian Science Monitor*, October 4, 2005, http://www.csmonitor.com/2005/1004/p07s01-woeu.html.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. *BBC News*, "Italy Approves Anti-terror Steps," July 29, 2005, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/4728873.stm.
- 34. Sofia Celeste, "Want to Check Your e-Mail in Italy? Bring Your Passport," *Christian Science Monitor*, October 4, 2005, http://www.csmonitor.com/2005/1004/p07s01-woeu.html.
- 35. John Hooper, "Passport to Surf," *Guardian Unlimited*, September 29, 2005, http://blogs.guardian.co.uk/news/archives/2005/09/29/passport_to_surf.html.
- 36. UNHCR, "Internet Under Surveillance 2004—Italy," http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/publisher ,RSF,,ITA,46e6918b21,0.html.
- 37. iNet, http://www.inet.it/en/content/view/94/144/.
- 38. Infostrada, http://www.infostrada.it/it/adsl/scheda11.phtml.
- 39. Telecom Italia, http://www.telecomitalia.com/.
- 40. Tiscali, http://www.tiscali.it/.